This article was downloaded by: [41.206.37.141]

On: 14 May 2014, At: 11:05

Publisher: Routledge

Informa Ltd Registered in England and Wales Registered Number: 1072954 Registered

office: Mortimer House, 37-41 Mortimer Street, London W1T 3JH, UK



African Security Review

Publication details, including instructions for authors and subscription information:

http://www.tandfonline.com/loi/rasr20

Homophobic legislation and its impact on human security

Keletso Makofane, Jack Beck, Micah Lubensky & George Ayala Published online: 12 May 2014.

To cite this article: Keletso Makofane, Jack Beck, Micah Lubensky & George Ayala (2014) Homophobic legislation and its impact on human security, African Security Review, 23:2, 186-195, DOI: 10.1080/10246029.2014.913832

To link to this article: http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/10246029.2014.913832

PLEASE SCROLL DOWN FOR ARTICLE

Taylor & Francis makes every effort to ensure the accuracy of all the information (the "Content") contained in the publications on our platform. However, Taylor & Francis, our agents, and our licensors make no representations or warranties whatsoever as to the accuracy, completeness, or suitability for any purpose of the Content. Any opinions and views expressed in this publication are the opinions and views of the authors, and are not the views of or endorsed by Taylor & Francis. The accuracy of the Content should not be relied upon and should be independently verified with primary sources of information. Taylor and Francis shall not be liable for any losses, actions, claims, proceedings, demands, costs, expenses, damages, and other liabilities whatsoever or howsoever caused arising directly or indirectly in connection with, in relation to or arising out of the use of the Content.

This article may be used for research, teaching, and private study purposes. Any substantial or systematic reproduction, redistribution, reselling, loan, sub-licensing, systematic supply, or distribution in any form to anyone is expressly forbidden. Terms & Conditions of access and use can be found at http://www.tandfonline.com/page/terms-and-conditions

Routledge









Jack Beck is Communications at the Global Forum on MSM and HIV. (jbeck@msmgf.



Micah Lubensky is Manager of Community Mobilization at the Global Forum on MSM and HIV, Oakland, CA, USA msmgf.org)



George Ayala is the Executive Director of the Global Forum on MSM and HIV, Oakland, CA, msmgf.org)

Homophobic legislation and its impact on human security

Keletso Makofane, Jack Beck, Micah Lubensky and George Ayala

Despite sustained opposition, legislation criminalising homosexuality persists and threatens human security in Africa in numerous ways. This paper explores the circumstances around the enactment of new anti-homosexual legislation in Nigeria and Uganda, examining five categories of insecurity faced by lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender (LGBT) people in the context of these laws: physical violence; extortion and blackmail; arbitrary arrest and detention; displacement from home; and loss of work.

Keywords LGBT, security, Uganda, Nigeria, homosexuality, criminalisation

Introduction

Downloaded by [41.206.37.141] at 11:05 14 May 2014

Across the world, 76 countries have criminal laws that penalise same-sex sexuality. Of these countries, almost half are in Africa. Opposition to these laws has taken different forms. International human rights advocates have drawn attention to human rights commitments.² Public health practitioners have drawn attention to the health-related consequences of homophobic legislation.³ Western governments have focused on lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender (LGBT) rights as a pillar of their diplomacy. Within countries that criminalise homosexuality, community-based advocates and organisations have implemented a diverse array of strategies to work against oppressive laws in their respective contexts.

Despite this sustained opposition, criminal laws persist and threaten human security in Africa in numerous ways. This paper examines the circumstances around the enactment of new anti-homosexual legislation in Nigeria and Uganda, examining five categories of insecurity⁵ faced by LGBT people in the context of these laws: physical violence; extortion and blackmail; arbitrary arrest and detention; displacement from home; and loss of work. We discuss reported incidents of each type of insecurity which occurred before each law's enactment, during initial public discussion, and after promulgation.⁶

The colonial legacy of anti-homosexuality laws

Much of the legislation that criminalises same-sex sexuality in Africa was inherited from colonial law. Though other colonial powers introduced similar laws to their colonies in Africa, the British Empire had the most substantial impact. Between 1897 and 1902, half of the 36 African countries that currently criminalise same-sex sexuality adopted some version of Section 377, which was an anti-sodomy law first promulgated through the Indian Penal Code under British rule and then extended to other colonies of Britain.⁷

Since African states have gained independence, few have repealed inherited laws that criminalise same-sex sexuality. In fact, more countries have strengthened or introduced new anti-gay laws than have dismantled them. While South Africa prohibited discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation in the 1996 constitution, ⁸ Cape Verde decriminalised homosexuality in 2004, ⁹ and homosexual acts appear to have been legal in Lesotho since the introduction of the Penal Code Act in March of 2012, ¹⁰ countries that have strengthened existing laws or introduced new laws include Burundi, Nigeria, Sudan, Uganda, Zambia, and Zimbabwe. ¹¹

Despite the colonial origins of laws that criminalise same-sex sexuality, and the long history of diverse sexualities in Africa, ¹² political and religious leaders who advocate for criminalisation of same-sex sexuality often position themselves as defenders of 'African culture' against the onslaught of 'Western values'. Ironically, as noted by the advocacy organisation Human Rights Watch,

[t]he anti-sodomy provisions that contemporary politicians defend as part of indigenous values never drew on local customary law, nor were they drafted through a deliberative process. Colonial officers devised and imposed them. They saw the sex laws as necessary precisely because they viewed local cultures as lax, a haven for 'unnatural offenses'. 13

Uganda: discussions imperil LGBT people

The Anti-Homosexuality Bill: introduction to enactment (2009–2014)

First introduced by Member of Parliament (MP) David Bahati in 2009, the Anti-Homosexuality Bill underwent five years of intermittent debate before it was ultimately enacted in February 2014. The final version of the bill, passed as the Uganda Anti-Homosexuality Act of 2014, stiffens the penalty for homosexual conduct in Uganda, prohibiting sexual relationships between persons of the same sex, and interpreting 'relationships' broadly to include any form of touching or even intention to commit a homosexual act. Those found guilty of 'aggravated' homosexuality can be sentenced to life imprisonment, and participating in a gay-related organisation can incur up to seven years' incarceration.

Over the five-year period between the bill's introduction and enactment, there were long periods where there was no discussion of the bill in parliament at all. Revival of the bill seemed to coincide with other important and controversial political events. The bill was reintroduced for public hearings in May 2011, just days after the opposition leader Colonel Kizza Besigye was arrested for participating in demonstrations on the rising cost of living in Uganda.¹⁴ It was reintroduced in February 2012, only three days after the president entered

into an agreement with a company named Tullow Oil despite a parliamentary moratorium on new oil production-sharing agreements.¹⁵ It was scheduled for discussion again in November 2012, immediately after parliament was to discuss two controversial bills to 'regulate the exploration, development and production [of oil], and to regulate its refining, storage and transportation', ¹⁶ which were both seen to open the door to government corruption during a time when several European countries had recently suspended aid to Uganda over newly uncovered corruption in the Prime Minister's office. ¹⁷ In each instance, the discussion of the Anti-Homosexuality Bill provided a valuable distraction from issues that heightened citizen scrutiny of the Ugandan state.

As parliament repeatedly resurrected the Anti-Homosexuality Bill over this five-year period, discussion of the bill among the public and in the press contributed to the increased vulnerability of LGBT people. The period between the bill's introduction and its passage saw numerous security violations, including arbitrary arrest and detention; physical violence; blackmail and extortion; and loss of work and stable housing.

Arbitrary arrest and detention

Numerous media outlets documented high levels of police harassment, intimidation and detention during this period. On 8 April 2009, less than a month after Parliament passed a resolution allowing MP Bahati to submit the first version of his bill, two men were arrested and held in Mbale police station on allegations of public immorality and homosexuality. They had been followed by fellow residents from a bar and were caught kissing and cuddling in the privacy of their home. News outlets reported another two men arrested in December 2010, ostensibly for their own protection, after an attempted lynching at the hands of their neighbours. 19

Throughout 2012, the police raided numerous gatherings, arresting or attempting to arrest participants and activists in attendance. In February 2012, just days after the bill was reintroduced in parliament, a Ugandan cabinet minister raided a workshop in Entebbe, attempting to arrest high-profile activist Kasha Jacqueline Nabagesera. In August, a police raid of the Uganda Beach Pride Parade resulted in the arrest of at least six activists, including Ms Nabagesera and several of her colleagues, who were later released without being charged. Several more legal gatherings were raided and individuals arrested throughout 2012 and 2013; in many cases no charges were ever brought.

Physical violence

As discussion of the bill reverberated through the public sphere, sensational media reporting led to a rash of physical violence against LGBT people in Uganda. In October 2010, the tabloid *Rolling Stone* published the photos, names, and other identifying information of 100 LGBT citizens under a headline tagged with 'Hang Them!'. ²³ Within two weeks of this publication, at least four people included in the article had been attacked, and others were in hiding. ²⁴ In January 2011, just four months later, LGBT advocate David Kato Kisule was found bludgeoned to death with a hammer in his home in Kampala after his face and identifying information appeared in *Rolling Stone*. ²⁵ In a public statement, *Rolling Stone* Managing Editor Giles Muhame defended the publication, describing the individuals featured in the article as 'self-confessed criminals' and stating that 'hanging is done after the due

process of the law has been followed', referencing the Anti-Homosexuality Bill that was still under consideration at the time and included a death penalty clause.²⁶

Blackmail and extortion

The threat of social exclusion, violence and incarceration heightened vulnerability to extortion and blackmail. Former LGBT activist George Oundo is reported to have demanded money from Ugandan gay men in return for not revealing their sexual orientation.²⁷ Ugandan blogger and LGBT activist Dr Paul Semugoma²⁸ published a letter from a member of the Uganda National Pastors Task Force Against Homosexuality threatening to reveal the recipient's sexual orientation to family, neighbours, and employers.²⁹ In return for his silence, the Uganda National Pastors Task Force demanded that the recipient 'provide us with a list of all the homosexuals you know who are within Kampala and Jinja districts whom you have come into contact with ...' and to 'write a letter denouncing homosexuality just as one of your colleagues (George Oundo) recently did ...'.³⁰

Accusing someone of homosexuality has also been used as a potent weapon against political adversaries. Ironically, the best-documented example was of a public proponent of the bill, Pastor Martin Ssempa,³¹ who was charged and convicted of conspiring to tarnish the reputation of a rival pastor by accusing him of sodomy.³²

Loss of housing and employment

During this period, many LGBT people lost their homes and their jobs. In a 2010 report on the state of human rights for LGBT people in East Africa, the East African Sexual Health and Rights Initiative (UHAI) wrote that many Ugandan informants

described being forced out of their homes due to their sexual orientation or gender identity and others because of their involvement in LGBTI work. The Bahati Bill which threatened landlords with up to seven years in prison or a heavy fine if found guilty of housing homosexuals only made a bad situation worse. In its wake, landlords began to evict suspected homosexuals out of fear for their own safety and those of their houses.³³

In addition to eviction, at least one LGBT activist lost his home when it was set on fire while he was still inside.³⁴

For Ugandans not involved in LGBT work, exposure could mean a loss of employment, as it did for a young baker named Auf who was outed by a tabloid called *Red Pepper*. He lost his job as well as his home, and was ultimately forced to flee to France.³⁵ Doctors who had previously served LGBT people began to refuse service to LGBT patients for fear of losing their own jobs.³⁶

After enactment

Since the enactment of the bill in 2014, LGBT people in Uganda have reported heightened threats of violence and the loss of jobs.³⁷ There have been documented cases of LGBT people being displaced from their homes, either through eviction by landlords or being chased out by community members.³⁸ At least two men have been arrested, one HIV clinic that serves men who have sex with men has been raided,³⁹ and a tabloid has published 200 more names of LGBT people in Uganda.⁴⁰ At least 17 LGBT people have attempted suicide since the bill was

passed, including a 17-year-old boy named Mikhail who, at the time of writing, remains comatose after swallowing rat poison.⁴¹

Nigeria: enactment sparks extreme violence

Nigeria's Same Sex Marriage (Prohibition) Act was enacted on 7 January 2014 after different versions had been discussed intermittently for nearly eight years. ⁴² The final version of the bill that was passed into law includes a 14-year prison term for anyone who enters into a same-sex union, and up to 10 years in prison for anyone who 'supports the registration, operation and sustenance of gay clubs, societies, organizations, processions or meetings in Nigeria'. ⁴³

Like Uganda's Anti-Homosexuality Bill, it has been argued that the Same Sex Marriage (Prohibition) Act serves to distract Nigerian citizens from deeper political problems, including the failure of the state to deliver the dividends of Nigeria's new democracy: improved health care, education, and infrastructure development. At the notime in the history of Nigeria is the unity of the country more threatened than in the present, Nigerian activist Damian Ugwu wrote in 2012. For now, it seems that the only thing these leaders can agree on ... is their love of football and their hatred of homosexuality. In 2013 and early 2014, Nigeria continued to grapple with severe domestic challenges, including serious security concerns of sectarian violence, violence by the militant Islamist group Boko Haram, and the attendant displacement of people in the wake of such violence.

Arbitrary arrest and detention

In the immediate aftermath of the passage of the act, there were reports of arbitrary arrests of individuals suspected of being gay. By 15 January 2014, only seven days after the enactment of the legislation, more than 10 people from across Nigeria had already been arrested based on their real or perceived sexual orientation and gender identity, according to Amnesty International. The International Center for Reproductive and Sexual Rights – an advocacy organisation based in Abuja – reported that 38 people had been arrested in Bauchi State by 15 January 2014. The disparity across agencies highlights the difficulty in recording and documenting these cases. The police in Bauchi state admitted that they were compiling a list of suspected LGBT people as part of their 'profiling of criminals'. It was reported that this list included 167 LGBTI people, though the police did not confirm this number. ⁴⁹

People suspected of being gay also experienced physical violence and humiliation leading to arrest through collaboration between state and non-state actors. A total of 12 men were apprehended by residents of Bauchi City and handed over to the police to be arrested and prosecuted. Some of these men were beaten and tortured. Because Bauchi State uses both Sharia and secular law, 11 of the 12 men who were Muslim would be tried under Sharia law, which punishes homosexuality with death by stoning.⁵⁰

Extreme violence, displacement from home, and loss of work

More extreme forms of physical violence were seen in another state of Nigeria. On 12 February 2014, in the neighbourhood of Gichiri in Abuja, a mob of 50 people attacked 14 men who were thought to be gay. The mob beat these men with nail-studded clubs and whips, nearly killing one of them. The 14 men were handed over to the police, who

subsequently beat and arrested them.⁵¹ Each of these men was displaced from their homes. After the attacks, members of the mob spray-painted homophobic slogans on the homes of the men who were attacked, including 'Homosexuals, pack and leave'.⁵² Witnesses reported that during the attack, members of the mob shouted that they were 'cleansing the community of gays' and were 'working for Jonathan', referring to Nigerian President Goodluck Jonathan. After their employers discovered their sexuality, 4 of these 14 men lost their jobs.⁵³

Anti-homosexuality law and the human cost of spectacle

The mere tabling of anti-homosexual laws can threaten security, whether the laws are enacted or not. In Uganda, the combination of newly proposed legislation and incendiary reporting created conditions of vulnerability for LGBT people and for people baselessly accused of being gay. Security is especially compromised when legislation has been newly enacted, and citizens perceive themselves to act on behalf of the state.

The different types of insecurity are interlinked and sometimes mutually reinforcing. In Nigeria, when people were targeted for violence on the basis of their appearance and their presumed sexual behaviour, it was with the implicit consent of the police who were enabled by the law to arbitrarily arrest suspected LGBT people. In both Nigeria and Uganda, fellow community members have been intimately involved in the physical violence against (presumed) LGBT people. This has rendered the homes of known LGBT people unsafe, and in some cases caused displacement from home. Economic insecurity has been caused by displacement from home but also by employers who dismiss employees who are thought to be gay. Finally, the fear of physical violence at the hands of fellow citizens and at the hands of the state has made LGBT people even more vulnerable to blackmail and extortion, and has made it possible to use the accusation of homosexuality as a weapon against adversaries.

In Uganda and Nigeria, the extended public debate around these laws was characterised by an alternating pattern of silence and explosive public discussion. The discussion was a spectacle, and one of the ways these debates should be understood is as a powerful (if costly) political distraction. In both Nigeria and Uganda, discussions of anti-homosexuality legislation have been used to divert attention away from government failure. Perhaps to this end, new anti-homosexuality legislation has aimed to suppress the dissent of civil society. In the cases of both Uganda and Nigeria, new legislation explicitly criminalises the formation of groups of homosexual people and explicitly curbs free speech as it relates to sexual orientation and gender identity. In Uganda, this can be seen as part of a broader campaign to reduce the ability of civil society to hold the government accountable on controversial issues, including sexual orientation and gender identity.⁵⁴

The suppression of civil society has important implications not just for democracy and human rights, but also for access to health and social services for LGBT people. Civil society plays an important role in the delivery of these services in settings where homophobia prevents LGBT people from accessing services through mainstream providers. ⁵⁵ In particular, the suppression of civil society threatens HIV programming for men who have sex with men and transgender women, ⁵⁶ two groups that shoulder a disproportionate burden of HIV. ⁵⁷

The impact of passing anti-homosexuality legislation crosses borders. Legislators in Ghana,⁵⁸ the Democratic Republic of Congo,⁵⁹ Kenya,⁶⁰ and Tanzania⁶¹ have raised the issue in their respective Parliaments since Nigeria and Uganda passed their bills.

Understanding the multiple ways in which anti-homosexuality legislation creates vulnerability for LGBT people can lead to better short-term and long-term human-rights-based responses to this kind of legislation and the security threats it creates. It is necessary to broaden the political analysis of anti-homosexuality law to include an analysis of the interests of politicians who propose and advocate for these laws. Anti-homosexuality legislation is not only an assault against the human rights of LGBT people but it is a spectacle deployed to distract citizens from contentious political issues. This understanding creates the possibility of broader coalitions to oppose anti-homosexuality law while opposing the clampdown of civil society.

Acknowledgements

The authors acknowledge the work and the sacrifice of LGBT human rights advocates in Africa and beyond. We remember those who paid for freedom with their lives.

Funding

This work was supported by the Bridging the Gaps programme, and the Robert Carr Civil Society Network Fund.

Notes

- 1 Lucas Paoli Itaborahy and Jingshu Zhu, State-sponsored homophobia: a world survey of laws: criminalisation, protection and recognition of same-sex love, Brussels: ILGA, 2013.
- 2 Sonia Onufer Corrêa et al, The Yogyakarta principles: principles on the application of international human rights law in relation to sexual orientation and gender identity, 2007, http://www.yogyakartaprinciples.org/principles_en.htm (accessed 2 April 2014).
- 3 Global Commission on HIV and the Law, *Risks, rights & health*, 2012, http://www.hivlawcommission.org/resources/report/FinalReport-Risks,Rights&Health-EN.pdf (accessed 2 April 2014).
- 4 For example, Barak Obama, Presidential memorandum: international initiatives to advance the human rights of lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender persons, Washington, DC: The White House, 2011; Council of the European Union, Guidelines to promote and protect the enjoyment of all human rights by lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender and intersex (LGBTI) persons, 2013, http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_Data/docs/pressdata/EN/foraff/137584.pdf (accessed 1 April 2014).
- 5 This paper builds on a report that documents and categorises incidents of violence against LGBT people in Africa: AMSHeR and CAL, Violence based on perceived or real sexual orientation and gender identity in Africa, 2013, http://amsher.net/portals/0/resourcedownloads/English%20SOGI%20Booklet_20131019.pdf (30 March 2014).
- 6 We emphasise that the cases presented in each category are only those that have been reported, and challenges to reporting – including threats to human security – have likely resulted in many additional cases never coming to light.
- 7 Alok Gupta and Scott Long, This alien legacy: the origins of 'sodomy' laws in British colonialism, New York, NY: Human Rights Watch, 2008.
- 8 Republic of South Africa, Constitution of the Republic of South Africa, Act 108 of 1996, Government Printer Pretoria, 1996, 378.
- 9 AMSHeR and CAL, Violence based on perceived or real sexual orientation and gender identity in Africa.
- 10 Itaborahy and Zhu, State-sponsored homophobia.
- 11 AMSHeR and CAL, Violence based on perceived or real sexual orientation and gender identity in Africa.
- 12 Sylvia Tamale, African sexualities: a reader, Cape Town: Pambazuka Press, 2011.

- 13 Gupta and Long, This alien legacy, 25.
- 14 Is Uganda's 'kill the gays' bill being used to blind the world?, Civil Society Coalition on Human Rights & Constitutional Law, 9 May 2011, http://www.msmgf.org/files/msmgf//Advocacy/CSCHRCLstatement.pdf (accessed 1 April 2014); The Anti-Homosexuality Bill, 2009: political gimmmick, and diversion, Gay Uganda, 6 May 2011, http://gayuganda.blogspot.com/2011/05/anti-homosexuality-bill-2009-political.html (accessed 1 April 2014); Uganda: chaotic 'walk-to-work' protests put Kampala in spotlight, IRIN, 29 April 2011, http://www.irinnews.org/report/92615/uganda-chaotic-walk-to-work-protests-put-kampala-in-spotlight (accessed 30 March 2014).
- 15 Dayo Olopade, Gay bashing, a government diversion, *The New York Times: Latitude*, 22 February 2012, http://latitude.blogs.nytimes.com/2012/02/22/gay-bashing-in-uganda-is-a-diversion-from-government-malfeasance/(accessed 2 April 2014).
- 16 Jim Burroway, What does oil have to do with Uganda's Anti-Homosexuality Bill?, Box Turtle Bulletin, 26 November 2012, http://www.boxturtlebulletin.com/2012/11/26/51331 (accessed 2 April 2014).
- 17 Yasiin Mugerwa, Norway, Sweden cut aid, Bigirimana stays, *Daily Monitor*, 6 November 2012, http://www.monitor.co.ug/News/National/Norway–Sweden-cut-aid–Bigirimana-stays/-/688334/1612512/-/15owmto/-/index.html (accessed 30 March 2014).
- 18 Bishop Ssenyonjo, And those arrested in Mbale, *Gay Uganda*, 25 April 2009, http://gayuganda.blogspot.com/2009/04/bishop-ssenyonjo-and-those-arrested-in.html (accessed 29 March 2014).
- 19 Residents threaten to lynch suspected homosexuals, *ILGA*, 8 December 2010, http://ilga.org/ilga/en/article/mLdqcaM1ZD (accessed 1 April 2014).
- 20 Karen Veldkamp, Uganda: Government raid on LGBT-rights workshop, *Annesty International*, 14 February 2012, http://www.amnesty.org/en/news/uganda-government-raid-lgbt-rights-workshop-2012-02-14 (accessed 20 March 2014).
- 21 Entebbe police raids pride; arrests activists, *Freedom and Roam Uganda (FARUG)*, 4 August 2012, http://faruganda.wordpress.com/2012/08/04/entebbe-police-raids-pride-arrests-activists/ (accessed 29 March 2014).
- 22 Andy Kopska, Owner of Tilapia Bar in Kampala arrested for showing 'gay themed play' The River and The Mountain, *Andy Kopsa*, 6 September 2012, http://akopsa.wordpress.com/2012/09/06/owner-of-tilapia-bar-in-kampala-arrested-for-showing-gay-themed-play-the-river-and-the-mountain/ (accessed 30 March 2014); Uganda: SMUG & TUK condemn police raid of Talented Ugandan Kuchus album launch at the National Theatre in Kampala, *MSMGF*, 15 November 2012, http://www.msmgf.org/index.cfm/id/11/aid/7007 (accessed 20 March 2014); Sunnivie Brydum, Gay Ugandan activists arrested, detained without charge, *Advocate.com*, 14 November 2013, http://www.advocate.com/news/world-news/2013/11/14/gay-ugandan-activists-arrested-detained-without-charge (accessed 15 March 2014); Ugandan LGBT counselor arrested for homosexuality, 'recruiting' youth, *LGBTQ Nation*, 1 January 2013, http://www.lgbtqnation.com/2013/01/ugandan-lgbt-counselor-arrested-for-homosexuality-recruiting-youth/ (accessed 31 March 2014); Gay Brit arrested in Uganda, *Mamba Online*, 31 October 2013, http://www.mambaonline.com/2013/10/31/gay-brit-arrested-in-uganda/ (accessed 15 March 2014); Colin Stewart, Third detention in anti-gay Uganda crackdown, *Erasing 76 Crimes*, 31 January 2013, http://76crimes.com/2013/01/31/third-arrest-in-anti-gay-uganda-crackdown/ (accessed 20 March 2014); Colin Stewart, Uganda: plea for help for 2 attacked, 2 arrested for sodomy, *Erasing 76 Crimes*, 12 July 2013, http://76crimes.com/2013/07/12/uganda-plea-for-help-for-2-attacked-2-arrested-for-sodomy/ (accessed 15 March 2014).
- 23 Jim Burroway, Slouching toward Kampala: Uganda's deadly embrace of hate, *Box Turtle Bulletin*, 15 December 2009, http://www.boxturtlebulletin.com/slouching-toward-kampala (accessed 25 March 2014).
- 24 David McKenzie, Ugandan anti-gay measure will be law soon, lawmaker says, CNN, 29 October 2010, http://edition.cnn.com/2010/WORLD/africa/10/27/uganda.antigay.bill/index.html?eref=mrss_igoogle_world (accessed 20 March 2014).
- 25 Uganda: promptly investigate killing of prominent LGBT activist, Human Rights Watch, 27 January 2011, http://www.hrw.org/en/news/2011/01/27/uganda-promptly-investigate-killing-prominent-lgbt-activist (accessed 1 April 2014).
- 26 Leonardo Ricardo Santo, War on ignorance in Uganda: defeating the devil in Uganda is big business for MPs, bigots, bishops, preachers, publishers, and priests!, *Leonardo Ricardo Santo*, 4 January 2011, http://leonardoricardosanto.blogspot.com/2011/01/war-on-ignorance-in-uganda-defeating.html (accessed 1 April 2014).
- 27 Consequences, Gay Uganda, 30 April 2009, http://gayuganda.blogspot.com/2009/04/consequences.html (accessed 31 March 2014); Uganda: Georgina risks it all, International Gay and Lesbian Human Rights Commission, 4 May 2009, http://iglhrc.wordpress.com/2009/05/04/uganda-georgina-risks-it-all/ (accessed 2 April 2014).
- 28 Dr Paul Semugoma was anonymously blogging as 'Gay Uganda' at the time; see Jim Burroway, Uganda's Dr Semugoma: optimistic and living with hope, Box Turtle Bulletin, 8 August 2012, http://www.boxturtlebulletin.com/2012/08/08/47411 (accessed 1 April 2014).

- 29 Blackmail, extortion: cleanse Uganda style, *Gay Uganda*, 2 June 2010, http://gayuganda.blogspot.com/2010/06/blackmail-extortion-cleanse-uganda.html (accessed 30 March 2014).
- 30 Blackmail, extortion: cleanse Uganda style, *Gay Uganda*, 2 June 2010, http://gayuganda.blogspot.com/2010/06/blackmail-extortion-cleanse-uganda.html (accessed 30 March 2014).
- 31 Profiles on the right: Martin Ssempa, *Political Research Associates*, http://www.politicalresearch.org/profiles-on-the-right-martin-ssempa/# (accessed 20 March 2014).
- 32 Betty Ndagire, Six Pastor Kayanja sodomy accusers convicted, *Daily Monitor*, 3 October 2012, http://www.monitor.co.ug/News/National/Six++Pastor+Kayanja+accusers+convicted+/-/688334/1523898/-/1ny4js/-/index.html (accessed 30 March 2014).
- 33 Andiah Kisia and Milka Wahu, A people condemned: the human rights status of lesbians, gays, bisexual, transgender and intersex persons in East Africa 2009–2010, 2010, http://www.msmgf.org/files/msmgf/SubSaharanAfrica/A_People_Condemned.pdf (accessed 15 March 2014).
- 34 LGBTI activist's house torched, Mamba Online, 10 July 2011, http://www.mambaonline.com/2011/07/10/lgbti-activists-house-torched/5871/ (accessed 30 March 2014).
- 35 Louis Maury, Auf, gay ougandais outé réfugié en France: 'Ma famille ne s'inquiète pas de mon sort', *Têtu: culture et loisirs*, 17 December 2010, http://tetu.yagg.com/2010/12/17/auf-gay-ougandais-oute-refugie-en-france-ma-famille-ne-sinquiete-pas-de-mon-sort/ (accessed 3 March 2014).
- 36 Carolyn Hanson, A matter of life and death: homophobia threatens HIV/AIDS work in Africa, amfAR, 12 April 2010, http://www.amfar.org/content.aspx?id=8557 (accessed 1 April 2014).
- 37 Aaron Day, Ugandan gay rights activist says her own mother threatened to hand her into police over anti-gay laws, *Pink News*, 16 March 2014, http://www.pinknews.co.uk/2014/03/16/ugandan-gay-rights-activist-people-call-daily-basis-say-give-five-reasons-shouldnt-kill/ (accessed 1 April 2014); Mike Pflanz, Being gay in Uganda: 'they could come and kill me at any time', *The Telegraph*, 28 February 2014, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/africaandindianocean/10668168/Being-gay-in-Uganda-they-could-come-and-kill-me-at-any-time.html (accessed 20 March 2014).
- 38 Ambrose Barigye, Life as both a gay man and an LGBTIQ activist in homophobic Uganda, *ILGA*, 30 January 2014, http://ilga.org/ilga/en/countries/UGANDA/Your%20Stories/278530bb-ed03-4f39-9c39-228353e65e7c#commentArea (accessed 30 March 2014); Rodney Muhumuza, Despite new law, Ugandan cleric ministers to gays, *The State*, 29 March 2014, http://www.thestate.com/2014/03/29/3355933/despite-new-law-ugandan-cleric. html (accessed 29 March 2014).
- 39 Joe Morgan, Two Ugandan men arrested, tortured for having sex, *The Empty Closet*, 2 April 2014, http://www.gayalliance.org/emptycloset/2014/04/two-ugandan-men-arrested-tortured-for-having-sex/ (accessed 2 April 2014); Colin Stewart, Uganda police raid U.S. military AIDS clinic, order it shut, *Erasing 76 Crimes*, 3 April 2014, http://76crimes.com/2014/04/03/uganda-police-raid-u-s-military-aids-clinic-order-it-shut/ (accessed 4 April 2014).
- 40 Ugandan 'homosexuals' named in Red Pepper paper, BBC News Africa, 25 February 2014, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-26338941 (accessed 20 March 2014).
- 41 Joe Morgan, Uganda gay teen attempts suicide, overdoses and swallows rat poison, *Gay Star News*, 25 March 2014, http://www.gaystarnews.com/article/uganda-gay-teen-attempts-suicide-overdoses-and-swallows-rat-poison250314 (accessed 3 April 2014).
- 42 Nigeria: anti-gay bill threatens democratic reforms, *Human Rights Watch*, 28 February 2007, http://www.hrw.org/news/2007/02/28/nigeria-anti-gay-bill-threatens-democratic-reforms (accessed 2 April 2014).
- 43 UN human rights chief denounces 'draconian' anti-homosexuality law in Nigeria, UN News Centre, 14 January 2014, http://www.un.org/apps/news/story.asp?NewsID=46923&Cr=lesbian&Cr1#.Uzx3MvmSySq (accessed 29 March 2014).
- 44 Damian Ugwu, As the flames of homophobia burn around the world, understanding Nigeria's anti-gay bill, Huffington Post, 12 March 2012, http://www.huffingtonpost.com/damian-ugwu/nigeria-anti-gay-bill_b_22231999. html (accessed 20 March 2014).
- 45 Damian Ugwu, As the flames of homophobia burn around the world, understanding Nigeria's anti-gay bill, Huffington Post, 12 March 2012, http://www.huffingtonpost.com/damian-ugwu/nigeria-anti-gay-bill_b_2231999. html (accessed 20 March 2014).
- 46 'Leave everything to God': accountability for inter-communal violence in Plateau and Kaduna States, Nigeria, Human Rights Watch, 12 December 2013, http://www.hrw.org/node/121280 (accessed 1 April 2014).
- 47 Nigeria: Boko Haram attacks cause humanitarian crisis, *Human Rights Watch*, 14 March 2014, https://www.hrw.org/news/2014/03/14/nigeria-boko-haram-attacks-cause-humanitarian-crisis (accessed 30 March 2014).

48 Nigeria: halt homophobic witch-hunt under oppressive new law, *Amnesty International*, 15 January 2014, http://www.amnesty.org/en/news/nigeria-halt-homophobic-witch-hunt-under-oppressive-new-law-2014-01-15 (accessed 31 March 2014).

- 49 Nigeria: halt homophobic witch-hunt under oppressive new law, *Amnesty International*, 15 January 2014, http://www.amnesty.org/en/news/nigeria-halt-homophobic-witch-hunt-under-oppressive-new-law-2014-01-15 (accessed 31 March 2014).
- 50 Nigeria Islamic court tries gay suspects in Bauchi, BBC News Africa, 15 January 2014, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-25749308 (accessed 2 April 2014).
- 51 Adam Nossiter, Mob attacks more than a dozen gay men in Nigeria's capital, *The New York Times*, 15 February 2014, http://www.nytimes.com/2014/02/16/world/africa/mob-attacks-gay-men-in-nigerias-capital.html?_r=2 (accessed 12 March 2014).
- 52 Adam Nossiter, Mob attacks more than a dozen gay men in Nigeria's capital, *The New York Times*, 15 February 2014, http://www.nytimes.com/2014/02/16/world/africa/mob-attacks-gay-men-in-nigerias-capital.html?_r=2 (accessed 12 March 2014).
- 53 Erika Eichelberger, You thought it was tough being gay in Uganda. 'It's hell in Nigeria', *Mother Jones*, 13 March 2014, http://www.motherjones.com/politics/2014/03/nigeria-anti-gay-law-hiv (accessed 1 April 2014).
- 54 Human Rights Watch, Curtailing criticism: intimidation and obstruction of civil society in Uganda, 2012, http://www.hrw.org/reports/2012/08/21/curtailing-criticism (accessed 20 March 2014).
- 55 Sonya Arreola, Pato Hebert, Keletso Makofane et al, Access to HIV prevention and treatment for men who have sex with men: findings from the 2012 Global Men's Health and Rights Survey (GMHR), Oakland, CA: The Global Forum on MSM & HIV (MSMGF), 2012.
- 56 Heather Murdock, Nigerian activists decry impact of new anti-gay measure, Voice of America, 14 January 2014, http://www.voanews.com/content/activists-say-nigeria-anti-gay-law-will-harm-all-nigerians/1829922.html (accessed 30 March 2014).
- 57 Stefan Baral, Frangiscos Sifakis, Farley Cleghorn, and Chris Beyrer, Elevated risk for HIV infection among men who have sex with men in low- and middle-income countries 2000–2006: a systematic review, *PLoS Medicine* 4(12) (2007): e339. doi:10.1371/journal.pmed.0040339; Stefan D Baral, Tonia Poteat, Susanne Strömdahl et al, Worldwide burden of HIV in transgender women: a systematic review and meta-analysis, *The Lancet Infectious Diseases* 13 (2012), 214–222.
- 58 Ghana needs a clear policy on homosexuality MP, *Peace FM Online*, 1 March 2014, http://news.peacefmonline.com/pages/social/201403/191591.php (accessed 2 April 2014).
- 59 Andrew Potts, Congolese MP pushing to outlaw homosexuals and transgender people, Gay Star News, 12 March 2014, http://www.gaystarnews.com/article/congolese-mp-pushing-outlaw-homosexuals-and-transgender-people120314 (accessed 30 March 2014).
- 60 MPs' anti-gay caucus stoking intolerance, Daily Nation, 18 February 2014, http://mobile.nation.co.ke/blogs/MPs-anti-gay-caucus-stoking-intolerance-/-/1949942/2212098/-/format/xhtml/-/einvpmz/-/index.html (accessed 30 March 2014).
- 61 Emmanuel Muga, Dar plans to introduce tougher anti-gay bill, *The East African*, 29 March 2014, http://www.theeastafrican.co.ke/news/Dar-plans-to-introduce-tougher-anti-gay-Bill-/-/2558/2262374/-/iq7xix/-/index.html (accessed 2 April 2014).